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Primary date bill set for Assembly

Democrats say June 26 date saves cash; GOP fears it'll impede work

By Jimmy Vielkind

February 13, 2012

ALBANY — Assembly Democrats will advance a bill Monday to move the primary election for state legislators to June 26, aligning elections on a date for congressional elections picked last month by a federal judge.

U.S. District Court Judge Gary Sharpe moved the nominating contest for 27 seats of Congress and the U.S. Senate from its traditional September date, agreeing with a federal claim that it was structurally non-compliant with a law requiring military voters receive their absentee ballots 45 days prior to a general election.

Democrats who dominate the Assembly have argued for a June date, saying it allows ample time to comply with federal law and also doesn't overlap with summer vacations. Republicans who narrowly control the Senate have argued for an August primary, saying a June vote would conflict with the end of the annual legislative session.

Sharpe's order set up the potentially expensive possibility of bringing voters to the polls three times — in April for the presidential primary, in June for Congress and September for state offices — at a cost of over $45 million per election.

"If the state has three primaries, plus the November general election, it would make for four election seasons in one year," said Assemblyman Mike Cusick, a Staten Island Democrat who chairs the chamber's Elections committee. "This possibility could drive down the public's interest in the election process, discourage voters from participating, and diminish the significance of the role elections play in our participatory form of government."

Senate Majority Leader Dean Skelos, R-Long Island, has said he feels a primary schedule during the session would be disruptive to lawmakers, and his spokesman shot down the new Assembly proposal.

"After all the progress we've made in ending the dysfunction in Albany and turning New York around, why would Assembly Democrats want to take that chance?" Said spokesman Scott Reif.

Two good-government groups said they were "heartened" by the Assembly's push, but earlier this month officials from the New York City Board of Elections wrote Sharpe a letter warning of "operational and technical problems" with holding a June vote, which would be "significantly compounded" if the state primaries were moved.

State legislators have still not settled on new maps for the state's congressional districts, which must be redrawn this year to conform to new Census data. New York's delegation will shrink from 29 to 27.
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